
Additional Comments Received on 1209 West 5th Street (C14-2024-0007) 
 
Email from Andrea 11/16 7:06am 
 
Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 
Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 
 
RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 
 
Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 
 
Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th Street, 
doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of a “multi-
family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% 
residentialrequirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatiblewith 
surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 
ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 
 
Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted against 
the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 
 
Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 
20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 
negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 
applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member Zo, 
without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received copies of 
these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading.  The Owner has never come to a meeting 
all has been through their agent. 
 
When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hourresulting in no 
real genuine consensus. 
 
OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s Office. 
 
Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to a 
residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to bypass 
neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 
Members.  This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 
 
Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas in 
Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits.  “Big 
asks” require “big effort” and real discourse.  OWANA has shown how working with developers 
can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the neighborhood. 
That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future.  
 
If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning 
request.  Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on 
a sensible PDA.   



 
Sincerely,  
 
Andrea 
Email from Lynne Rupp 11/16 10:27am 
 
November 16, 2024 

 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 
Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th Street, 
doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of a “multi-
family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% 
residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 
surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 
ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted against 
the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

 

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 
20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 
negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 
applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member Zo, 
without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received copies of 
these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading.  The Owner has never come to a meeting 
all has been through their agent. 

 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour, resulting in no 
real genuine consensus. 

 



OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s Office. 

 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to a 
residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to bypass 
neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 
Members.  This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

 

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas in 
Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits.  “Big 
asks” require “big effort” and real discourse.  OWANA has shown how working with developers 
can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the neighborhood. 
That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future.  

 

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning 
request.  Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on 
a sensible PDA.   

 

Sincerely,  

 
Lynne Rupp 

1115 W. 11th St. Unit 1 

Austin, TX  78703 
Email from Jacqueline Stone on 11/16 12:55pm 
 



 
Email from Christine Buendel on 11/16 at 1:48pm 
 
November 16, 2024 
 
VIA email to 
Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 
 
RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 
 
Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 
 



Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th Street, 
doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of a “multi-
family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% 
residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with surrounding 
buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City ordinances, but in this 
case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 
 
Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted against 
the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 
 
Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 
20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 
negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 
applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member Zo, 
without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received copies of 
these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. The Owner has never come to a meeting; 
all this action has been through their agent. 
 
When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in no 
real genuine consensus. 
 
OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s Office. 
 
Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to a 
residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to bypass 
neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council Members. 
This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 
 
Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas in 
Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. “Big asks” 
require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with developers can mean 
more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the neighborhood. That 
precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future and respect neighborhoods. 
 
If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 
Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a sensible 
PDA. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Christine Buendel 
1403 Marshall Lane 
Austin, TX 78703 
Email from David and Sara Jo Belknap 11/16 3:47pm 
 
November 16, 2024 
Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 
RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 



Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 
Having lived on “Main Street” Old West Austin (West Lynn St) Since the mid-1970s we are well 
aware of CHANGE. For the most part it is great to live in the heart of Austin and experience all the 
good things that come from change. 
However, when we heard that last Thursday, the City Council approved the first reading of a zoning 
change for 1209 W. 5th Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ we were 
appalled. The cutoff of the downtown high-rise development at Lamar seems to make a lot of sense 
to us. 
Apparently, the changes are based on the applicant’s claim of a “multi-family development.” We 
are not against multifamily development as we know how wonderful this area it is to live in. 
Providing housing, affordable or not, has long been going on in our neighborhood. We are 
disappointed that the developer sidestepped OWANA in any communication or negotiation in his 
planning process and so has failed to work in good faith with the major stakeholder group. We are 
even more disappointed that the Council has approved the proposal in its first reading. 
We thank Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly for 
voting against the proposal and are disappointed that our district representative, Council Member 
Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 
Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 
20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 
negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 
applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member Zo, 
without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received copies of 
these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. The Owner has never come to a meeting 
all has been through their agent. 
When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in no 
real genuine consensus. 
OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s Office. 
Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas in 
Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. “Big asks” 
require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with 
developers can mean more quality and thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 
neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future. 
If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 
Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a sensible 
PDA. 
Sincerely, 
David & Sara Jo Belknap 
909 West Lynn St 
Austin, Texas 78703 
Email from Louis Rigler 11/16 7:17pm 
 
November 17, 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members (especially Zo!) 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

 



 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

 

I reside in Clarksville, the actual neighborhood, not the greater area labeled as such for 

marketing purposes. An Austin citizen of over 50 years, I have owned my home here in 

Clarksville for going on 35 years. I am not in support of the action discussed below.  For that 

matter, do I think highly of the free-for-all growth being pushed upon this city by council’s 

actions of late.  That said, I have no illusion that you care what I think, but OWANA and others 

at least try – so I support their effort. 

 Louis Rigler  

1103 Toyath St.  

Austin TX 78703 

From OWANA: 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 

70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 

surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 

negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 

applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member 

Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received 

copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading.  The Owner has never come 

to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in 

no real genuine consensus. 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 



bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members.  This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits.  “Big 

asks” require “big effort” and real discourse.   

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning 

request.  Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with 

OWANA on a sensible PDA.  

Louis Rigler 

1103 Toyath Street 

Austin, Texas 78703 

 

Email from Heather King on 11/17 at 8:08am 



 

 



 

Email from Kyle McCollum 11/17 at 12:02pm 



 



 

 

Email from Sylvia Sharplin 11/17 at 2:25pm 

November 17,  2024 

 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 



 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim 

of a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy 

the 70% residentialrequirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not 

compatiblewith surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components 

in recent City ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading.  This project 

negatively impacts my home and the homes of many of my neighbors.  As good citizens we 

have respected historic and city guidelines.  It is concerning that those mandates and 

guidelines now seem irrelevant to the City of Austin.   

 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

 

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to 

finalize negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. 

Instead, the applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with 

Council Member Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. 

We only received copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading.  The 

Owner has never come to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hourresulting 

in no real genuine consensus. 

 

OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office. 

 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability 

to a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members.  This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

 



Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic 

areas in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city 

benefits.  “Big asks” require “big effort” and real discourse.  OWANA has shown how 

working with developers can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned 

projects in the neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s 

future.  

 

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning 

request.  Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with 

OWANA on a sensible PDA.   

 

Sincerely,  

 

Sylvia Sharplin 

 

Sylvia Sharplin 

For Dan & Sylvia Sharplin 

1105 W 10th 

Austin, Texas 78703 

      
 

Email from Nancy McCollum 11/17 at 2:50pm 



 



 

 

Email from Paula Hern 11/17 at 3:29pm 

November 17, 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

RE: Rezoning C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

My name is Paula Hern and I live at 1707 Francis Ave., close to the proposed rezoning site being 

considered at 1209 W. 5th Street. I am also on the Steering Committee for OWANA and so am 

aware of the continued negotiations that have taken place between the neighborhood and the 

owners of the site and proposed rezoning. I am opposed to the increased building height from 60’ 

to 120’. There appears to be no affordable housing component and the owner seems unable to 

provide any design plans, architect or developer for this relatively small site. The height is 



incompatible with the neighborhood and location. The stated purpose is nebulous and does not 

offer the city or neighborhood anything definite or of value to then give the owner carte blanc in 

developing this site. I urge you to not consider the owner’s request and approve the increased 

height. I also urge you to ask the owner to negotiate with the neighborhood organization and 

comply with the neighborhood plan the city has previously agreed to. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Paula Hern 

1707 Francis Ave. 

Austin, Texas 78703 

 

Email from John O’Brien 11/17 6:52pm 



 

 

 



Email from Mark Banghart 11/17 at 7:28pm 

November 17, 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members Austin City Council, City Hall, Council 

Chamber 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 

70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 

surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 

negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 

applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member 

Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received 

copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. The Owner has never come 

to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in 

no real genuine consensus. 

OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office. 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members. This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. “Big 

asks” require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with developers 

can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 

neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future. 



If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 

Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a 

sensible PDA. 

Sincerely, 

Mike Banghart 

800 Winflo Drive 

Austin, Texas 78703 

 

Email from Laura Smith on 11/17 at 8:34pm 

November 17, 2024  

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members  

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber  

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112  

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members:  

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change would also allow up to 50% hotel/motel use to 

satisfy the 70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible 

with surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim to be satisfying the affordable residential 

requirements is spurious.  

I know the city is trying to increasing housing so that more people can afford to live here. I am 

lucky to have lived here for 50 years, and to have lived in the house my husband bought more 

than 40 years ago. But our grown married children cannot afford Austin, like so many thousands 

of others. So I am supportive of efforts to increase actual affordable housing. But counting hotel 

rooms towards residential requirements does nothing to help the housing crisis. It’s just like the 

short-term rental explosion that has made so many former residences unavailable to people who 

otherwise could have lived here.  

Thank you, Mayor Watson, and Council Members Alter and Kelly, for recognizing the 

speculative nature of this project, and its lack of required multi-family housing, and voting 

against it on first reading. I am most distressed that our own City Councilmember Quadri not 

only voted for this, but actually brokered an agreement without involving the neighborhood 

association OWANA, which has been trying to work in good faith with the developer and the 

councilman for months. Granting this application to double the height of the building allowed 



under current zoning and allowing the applicant to count hotel space as part of “residential” 

requirements would set a terrible precedent for the city. I ask that all of you, including Mr. Qadri, 

reevaluate your earlier votes and oppose this proposal at next Thursday’s scheduled 2nd and 3rd 

readings, as Mayor Watson and Councilmembers Alter and Kelly did on first reading.  

Sincerely,  

Laura Smith  

700 Baylor Street  

Austin,Tx. 78703 

 

Email from Mike Banghart 11/18 at 5:29am 

November 17, 2024  

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members  

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber  

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112  

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members:  

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 

70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 

surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading.  

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor.  

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 

negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 

applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member 

Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received 

copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. The Owner has never come 

to a meeting all has been through their agent.  

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in 

no real genuine consensus.  



OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office.  

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members. This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin.  

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. “Big 

asks” require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with developers 

can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 

neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future.  

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 

Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a 

sensible PDA.  

Sincerely,  

Mike Banghart  

800 Winflo Drive  

Austin, Texas 78703 

 

Email from Jane Baxter Lynn on 11/18 at 6:54am 



 

 

Email from Steve Amos on 11/18 at 7:31am 

November 18, 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members Austin City Council, City Hall, Council 

Chamber 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 



Since 1988, I’ve lived on Waterston Avenue, moving down from NYC, to join GSD&M. In a 

nutshell, this is home. I love Austin, including it’s growth. 

As we grow, we need to focus on “building community”, which includes: 

- design as supported by the OWANA Steering Committee; 

- policies with teeth that provide affordable housing within Austin’s core – supporting our city 

employees, school teachers, musicians/artists, and service workers. 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” 

This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% residential requirement. 

This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with surrounding buildings. Additional 

height is tied to affordability components in recent City ordinances, but in this case, the 

applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Thank you Mayor Kirk Watson, Council Members Alison Alter, and Mackenzie Kelly for 

showing your support for Austin’s neighborhoods and “building” vs destroying community by 

voting against the proposal. 

I am sad and extremely disappointed that our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, 

voted in favor of this ill-conceived variance request. 

The project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 20,000 sq. ft. 

site – no larger than two typical residential lots. 

OWANA has attempted to finalize negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, 

over ten months ago. 

Instead, the applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council 

Member Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only 

received copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. 

The Owner has never come to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in 

no real genuine consensus. 

OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office. 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members. This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 



Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. 

“Big asks” require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with 

developers can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 

neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future. 

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 

Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a 

sensible PDA. 

Sincerely, 

Steve Amos 

1607 Waterston Avenue 

Austin, TX 78703 

 

Email from Evelyn Fujimoto from 11/18 8:01am 

 



 

 

Email from Germaine Curry on 11/18 from 8:44am 

November 18,  2024 

 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 

70%  residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatiblewith 

surrounding buildings.Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

 



Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 

negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 

applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member 

Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received 

copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading.  The Owner has never come 

to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hourresulting in 

no real genuine consensus. 

OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office. 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members.  This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits.  “Big 

asks” require “big effort” and real discourse.  OWANA has shown how working with 

developers can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 

neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future.  

If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning 

request.  Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA 

on a sensible PDA.   

Sincerely,  

Germaine Curry 

1714 Palma Plaza 

Austin, TX 78703 

 

Email from Margaret Sullivan on 11/18 at 9:32am 



 

 

 



Emal from Kathleen Deaver on 11/18 at 10:13am 

November 18, 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members Austin City Council, City Hall, Council 

Chamber 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change for 1209 W. 5th 

Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the applicant’s claim of 

a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 

70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 

surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent City 

ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Mayor Kirk Watson, along with Council Members Alison Alter and Mackenzie Kelly, voted 

against the proposal. Our district representative, Council Member Zo Qadri, voted in favor. 

Currently, the project is speculative without a solid design, architect, or developer for a small 

20,000 sq. ft. site – no larger than two typical residential lots. OWANA has attempted to finalize 

negotiations for a covenant with the applicant since February, over ten months ago. Instead, the 

applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, brokered with Council Member 

Zo, without informing or including OWANA in the final negotiation process. We only received 

copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading. The Owner has never come 

to a meeting all has been through their agent. 

When OWANA went to the planning commission, the discussion took about an hour resulting in 

no real genuine consensus. 

OWANA will meet with CM Zo on Monday and is scheduling a meeting with the Mayor’s 

Office. 

Council is on track to approve this rezoning allowing additional height without accountability to 

a residential commitment setting a dangerous precedent. It would encourage developers to 

bypass neighborhood involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered with Council 

Members. This affects not just OWANA but all of Austin. 

Doubling allowable height and changing zoning, particularly in some of the most historic areas 

in Austin, requires a thoughtful planning process and genuine neighborhood/city benefits. “Big 

asks” require “big effort” and real discourse. OWANA has shown how working with developers 

can mean more quality, thoughtful density in several recent planned projects in the 

neighborhood. That precedent is incredibly important to protect Austin’s future. 



If no agreement is reached with OWANA, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 

Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a 

sensible PDA. 

Sincerely, 

Kathleen Deaver 

606 Highland Ave 78703 

 

Email from Nancy Risk on 11/18 at 11:31am 

 



 

 

Email from Miguel Rivera on 11/18 at 12:27pm 

26 August 2024 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

301 W 2nd St. 

Austin, Texas 78701 

Sent via email:   

  

RE:      Rezoning Application 

            C14-2024-0007- 1209 W 5th Street Agenda Item 207 

  

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

  

I support the objections raised by the Old West Austin Neighborhood Association (OWANA) to 

the rezoning application for 1209 W 5th Street. 

I have been a speaker on several planning commission meetings including the last City Council 

meeting. 

In general, developers mention the possibility or option of affordable housing on a property and 

almost automatically they are given their zoning change with additional height without 

assurances of providing it.  OWANA is looking for a language that give the height if you provide 

the affordable housing and a restriction of a lower height if you do not. 

That is common sense. 

We can’t give them 120ft and put an office building or a hotel. 

It could be the case that they never do affordable housing.  WE NEED TO STOP THIS. 



The owner's representatives have not agreed with OWANA’s reasonable proposals regarding the 

site's development standards and uses. The proposed rezoning seeks significant entitlements 

without reciprocal community benefits or a solid project design. Although the applicants seek 

very permissive zoning, no concrete development plan has been provided and the owners 

apparently have not even retained an architect or lined up a developer. This is a highly 

speculative project making it impossible for OWANA to agree to the Planned Development 

Agreement (PDA). 

Just the idea that the developer is negotiating with a 3rd party and with no inclusion of OWANA, 

with no transparency, all behind doors is not very troublesome, specially when we have reach out 

in good faith. 

This is what I also send to you last August 26: 

The Lot is very small for the proposed use and the applicant has not been able to address our 

concerns for example: 

Parking: A realistic plan has not been presented that shows a working ramp for underground 

parking and over 100 parking spaces.  How many levels it will take?  As this is not shown and 

we do not think a working and feasible underground parking will be provided by the applicant. 

Sidewalks and streetscape: the minimal setbacks and underground parking shown will not 

allow for a continuous sidewalk and trees that will make the street better. 

Setbacks: the way they show the setbacks and balconies they will be less than 10ft from a future 

building of the neighbor’s site. 

Uses: the city is looking to add affordable housing and there is mechanism to provide incentives 

for additional height in exchange for the affordable housing.  The Owner is not committing to it. 

Planning Commission: during the planning commission there were plenty of debate of this 

request, about 1hr., and there was no consensus among the group. This lot is not downtown is to 

the proximity of downtown which is different.  We need the council to send a clear message that 

incentives are in place and spot zoning is not acceptable.  Austin is changing and we need more 

affordability and more density but it needs to be done with a plan and urban plan starting with 

the sidewalks, street improvements and safety.  A better connection to the trail is important for 

developments getting closer to the track lines. 

  

If no agreement is reached, we urge the City Council to deny the zoning request. 

During the planning commission hearing the applicant agree to DB90 if requested by the 

everyone.  We are ok with DB90 but the planning commission did not have the authority to put 

that in place but seems like city council does. 



We support DB90 as well as both the applicant, and the planning commission. Please 

recommend DB90, win win for everyone, including future homeowners. 

A DB90 rezoning would guarantee affordable housing and community benefits while protecting 

the neighborhood. Please reject the LI-PDA application and encourage the developer to work 

with OWANA on a sensible PDA. 

Thank you, 

Sincerely, 

Miguel Rivera, FAIA 

704 Patterson Avenue, 

Austin, TX 78703 

 

Email from Beverly Dunn on 11/16 at 8:54am 

November 16, 2024 

 

Mayor Kirk Watson and City Council Members 

Austin City Council, City Hall, Council Chamber 

 

RE: Rezoning Application - C14-2024-0007-1209 W 5th Street – Agenda Item 112 

 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

For the following reasons, I oppose your recent approval of the first reading of a zoning 

change for 1209 W. 5th Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ 

based on the applicant’s claim of a “multi-family development.  

One of my concerns is the lack of true planning or expectation of such from your staff. 

The land between Lamar and Mopac is NOT downtown (which has become an 

embarrassment to the city on 6th St. from I35 to Lamar) . Please protect one of the last 

neighborhoods near downtown, by requiring reasonable standards, professionalism, and 

transparency from the applicant. Remember, there’s a small K-5 school nearby, and we 

want to continue to attract families to the area.  

 This change allows up to 50% hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% residential 

requirement. This is not multi-family housing and it is not compatible with 



surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability components in recent 

City ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

Lack of truthfulness is wearing people down across this country and in our city. Please 

use your own barometer to assess situations that don’t seem “right” and respect the work 

of neighborhoods who are trying to exist AND allow reasonable development.  

Thank you for considering my viewpoint ,  

Beverly Dunn 

 
 

Email from Mary Reed on 11/18 at 1:49pm 

Dear Mayor Watson and City Council Members: 

 

Last Thursday, City Council approved the first reading of a zoning change 

for 1209 W. 5th Street, doubling the allowable building height from 60’ to 120’ based on the 

applicant’s claim of a “multi-family development.” This change also allows up to 50% 

hotel/motel use to satisfy the 70% residential requirement. This is not multi-family housing 

and it is not compatible with surrounding buildings. Additional height is tied to affordability 

components in recent City ordinances, but in this case, the applicant’s claim is misleading. 

 

Currently, the project is speculative and lacks a solid design, architect, or developer. 

Furthermore, it will sit on a small 20,000 sq. ft. site, which is no larger than two typical 

residential lots. Since February OWANA has attempted to finalize negotiations for a covenant 

with the applicant. Instead, the applicant signed agreements with two third-party contractors, 

agreements that were brokered by Council Member Zo. This was done without including 

OWANA in the final negotiation process much less notifying the organization! In fact, OWANA 

only received copies of these agreements a week after the Council’s first reading! 

 

As of now, Council is on track to approve this requested rezoning with the additional height 

without any accountability to OWANA and the residents of Old West Austin. If approved, the 

Council's decision will set a dangerous precedent, not just for OWA but for all Austin 

neighborhoods because it will encourage other developers to bypass neighborhood organizations 

and involvement and negotiate third party agreements brokered by Council Members. 

 



Please reject the LI-PA application and encourage the developer to work with OWANA on a 

sensible PDA. The organization has a solid record of working with developers to create good 

quality, thoughtful density in Old West Austin.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

Mary Reed 

1101 Charlotte Street 

Austin, TX 78703   

512 657 5289  

 

 


